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This book could not have been written without the willing collaboration and 
practical support of a great number of individuals and organisations whose 
contributions it is my pleasure to acknowledge here. Conducting the research 
has been an intense, intriguing, salutary, and life-affirming experience. I have 
had the privilege of joining thousands of singers in all manner of settings, from 
musty community halls and damp British streets to Caucasian mountain villages 
and the stages of London’s Cultural Olympiad. These singers have, for the most 
part, been “ordinary” people, technically “amateurs”; among them have been 
some of the most vibrant, generous, committed—and indeed musical—people I 
could ever wish to meet. I have also had the honour of working with leading 
lights from the international voice world and with a host of traditional singing 
specialists from different parts of the globe. Among my happiest memories are 
the long hours spent travelling across Georgia and Bosnia with fellow singing 
enthusiasts from different countries who quickly became friends, as did our 
hosts and teachers in the places we visited. Song-filled residential workshops 
and gatherings in rambling old mansions come a close second. While many of 
those who have accompanied me on this journey are named in these pages, 
many more remain anonymous. Thank you, all of you, for the inspiration, 
companionship, and hospitality along the way.

I am especially indebted to the scores of people who agreed to extensive 
interviews and to those who responded (again, often at length) to my 
questionnaire surveys. These include members of or participants at events 
organised by the Natural Voice Practitioners’ Network, Village Harmony, 
Unicorn Camps, and Giving Voice/The Centre for Performance Research. In 
addition, many choirs across the UK welcomed me into their rehearsals, and 
choir leaders and members often welcomed me into their homes as well. In 
particular, I would like to thank the following interviewees for graciously sharing 
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their stories, insights, and reflections, whether personal or professional: Zaka 
Aman, Stephanie Anderson, Frankie Armstrong, Madge Bray, Polly Bolton, John 
Bowker, Ali Burns, Bernard Burns, Geoff Burton, David Burbidge, Helen 
Chadwick, Ann Chamberlayne, Nina Chandler, Nickomo and Rasullah Clarke, 
Annie Cockburn, Daniel Cohen, Gideon Crevoshay, Sian Croose, Patty Cuyler, 
(p.xiv) Anita Daulne, Sally Davies, Colin and Ann Douglas, Pauline Down, Rosie 
Elkinton, Nicoletta Freedman, Katherina Garratt-Adams, Michele George, Jules 
Gibb, Lucy Gibson, Larry Gordon, Katie Griffiths, Sarah Harman, Michael 
Harper, Sue Harris, Su Hart, Bill Henderson, Moira Hill, Liz Hodgson, Chris 
Hoskins, Dee Jarlett, Bruce Knight, Anthony Johnston, Joseph Jordania, Frank 
Kane, Carl Linich, Pete Linnett, Becca Linton, Gareth Malone, Kirsty Martin, 
Imke McMurtrie, Joan Mills, Fiona Mills-Carlyon, Ketevan Mindorashvili, Nana 
Mzhavanadze, Kate O’Connell, Sue Parlby, Shergil Pirtskhelani, Nick Prater, 
Fran Priest, Irene Railley, James MacDonald Reid, Linda Roast, Chris Rowbury, 
Jackie Roxborough, Frank Rozelaar-Green, Cath Saunt, Bev Sedley, Polina 
Shepherd, Kate Shrubsall, Yvette Staelens, Janet Stansfeld, Dessi Stefanova, 
Mollie Stone, Olu Taiwo, Mark Thomas, Hannah Rose Tristram, Rusudan 
Tsurtsumia, David Tugwell, Tamta Turmanidze, Candy Verney, Teresa Verney, 
Tijana Vignjević, Roz Walker, Margaret Walton, Jane Wells, Rowena Whitehead, 
Derek Wilcox, Hilary Wilson, Jenn Woodward, Tony Wrench, Lynn Yule, and Nato 
Zumbadze. Together, these and others provided me with far more material than 
would fit between these covers. There is more to come . . .

Thank you, too, to those who allowed me to film their performances and informal 
musical interactions and subsequently agreed to allow me to include extracts 
from my video collection on the book’s companion website. In addition to those 
featured in the recordings, I am grateful to the following event organisers for 
accommodating me and smoothing my way: Ali Burns (NVPN annual 
gatherings), Helen Chadwick, Roxane Smith, and the WaterAid team (Sing for 
Water, Thames Festival), Jules Gibb (Sing for Water North), Angela Gracey 
(National Street Choirs Festival, Bury), Patty Cuyler (Village Harmony camp, 
Georgia), Madge Bray (Lakhushdi trip), and Rusudan Tsurtsumia (International 
Symposium on Traditional Polyphony, Tbilisi).

It would have been impossible to complete the book itself without the Research 
Fellowship awarded by the Leverhulme Trust which, in tandem with a semester 
of institutional leave granted by the University of Manchester, gave me an entire 
year free of other commitments during which I was able to devote my full 
attention to this project. Two Small Research Grants from the British Academy 
and a travel grant from the Music and Letters Trust helped fund earlier phases 
of fieldwork that paved the way for the book (as well as resulting in other more 
modest outputs). For all of these I am profoundly thankful.



Acknowledgements

Page 3 of 4

PRINTED FROM OXFORD SCHOLARSHIP ONLINE (oxford.universitypressscholarship.com). (c) Copyright Oxford University Press, 
2022. All Rights Reserved. An individual user may print out a PDF of a single chapter of a monograph in OSO for personal use. 
Subscriber: Raja Narendra Lal Khan Women's College; date: 06 June 2022

At Oxford University Press I have benefitted from the expert guidance of 
executive editor Suzanne Ryan and the ever cheerful and efficient work of 
editorial assistants Jessen O’Brien, Lisbeth Redfield, and of editor Norm Hirschy, 
who oversaw the construction of the companion website. I am especially grateful 
for the detailed commentaries offered by OUP’s anonymous readers. Their 
astute and constructive critiques have contributed significantly  (p.xv) to the 
shape taken by the final manuscript. I have also benefitted from the questioning, 
advice, and encouragement of colleagues at a series of conferences and research 
seminars where I presented aspects of this research in its earlier stages: my 
thanks in particular to those who engaged with my presentations at conferences 
organised by the Society for Ethnomusicology in Atlanta and at Wesleyan 
University, the International Council for Traditional Music in St. John’s, 
Newfoundland, and the ICTM study group Mediterranean Music Studies in 
Malta, and—here in the UK—my guest lectures and research papers at the 
universities of Newcastle, Edinburgh, and Manchester, King’s College London, 
and the Institute of Musical Research, University of London.

Special thanks are due to my daughter Chloe, who took many of the photographs 
featured in the book and on the companion website and also acted as expert 
proofreader. Throughout the project’s long gestation, she was a source of sound 
and ever-patient advice while keeping me fed and watered as I navigated the 
peaks and troughs of the writing process. Sue Biddle transcribed many of the 
recorded interviews. Frankie Armstrong read and commented on the entire 
manuscript: I have greatly valued her enthusiasm and support.

Among those who nurtured my own love of singing, a special mention goes to 
Sian Ellis Williams, an extraordinarily gifted, energetic, and dedicated music 
teacher who on joining the staff of Flint High School launched not one but 
several choirs and introduced us to musical gems from many different times and 
places. Later, Helen Chadwick, Joan Mills, and Edisher Garakanidze (perhaps 
unwittingly) provided more stepping-stones that helped me forge my own path 
and eventually led to this book. Thanks, too, to my parents, Auriol and Peter 
Bithell, whose readiness to drive halfway across the country to look after three 
small children allowed me to attend some of the formative events of the 1980s 
that have now found their way into these pages. At times they wondered what 
exactly I was up to: here is the answer.

At the heart of this project lies the pioneering work of Frankie Armstrong, 
members of the Natural Voice Practitioners’ Network, and others treading 
parallel paths in the world of community music-making, both here in the UK and 
elsewhere in the world. I hope this book will be useful to them, in part as a 
history of the movement they have helped to shape. I have endeavoured to 
double-check all factual data and ensure that relevant details are as up-to-date 
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as possible at the time of going to press. I apologise for any oversights, errors, 
or omissions.

A final thank you to the thousands of singers out there who have gladdened my 
heart every step of the way. Long may your voices ring! (p.xvi)


	 (p.xiii) Acknowledgements
	 Caroline Bithell 

	 (p.xiii) Acknowledgements
	 (p.xiii) Acknowledgements
	 (p.xiii) Acknowledgements
	 (p.xiii) Acknowledgements

